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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

March  9, 2010
REGULAR MEETING
The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.

Present:

Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem




Ernest C. Bobbitt)






Edward Liverman)



COUNCIL MEMBERS



Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)



Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, CMC, City Clerk




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and Councilman Ferebee opened the meeting with prayer.  
Adoption of Business Agenda

Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.  

With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, Mayor Doughtie called for a motion to adopt the business agenda.

Councilman Ferebee indicated that there has been a request from the applicant to remove his request to speak under Item 4 (a) “Public Comment”.  

Mayor Doughtie stated Council has changed the procedure for public comment and indicated that those wishing to speak may sign up with the City Clerk before the meeting begins rather than having to go to City Hall to complete an application.  He stated no one has signed up to speak this evening.

Motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for March 9, 2010 as amended to remove Item 4 (a).
Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated February 2, 2010 (Work Session).

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated February 9, 2010 (Regular Meeting).
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City Council Appointments:  Canal Museum Advisory Committee
A ballot vote was taken and the Clerk announced that Mike Ferguson, Lori Medlin, Tina Gregory, Kathy White, Mike Green and Eugene St. Clair received the unanimous vote for initial appointment to the newly established Canal Museum Advisory Committee.  She indicated she would continue to advertise for the one remaining vacancy for a City resident.
Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to appoint the following to the Canal Museum Advisory Committee:  

· Mike Ferguson to serve as representative of the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District for an initial term of one year, expiring April 30, 2011.
· Kathy White to serve as representative of the Friends of the Canal for an initial term of one year, expiring April 30, 2011.

· Lori Medlin to serve as representative of the Halifax County Convention & Visitors Bureau for an initial term of two years, expiring April 30, 2012.

· Mike Green to serve as representative of the Roanoke Canal Commission for an initial term of two years, expiring April 30, 2012.

· Tina Gregory to serve as representative of the Halifax County Arts Council for an initial term of three years, expiring April 30, 2013.

· Eugene St. Clair to serve as a City resident for an initial term of three years, expiring April 30, 2013.

Resolution Accepting Streets in the Music & Entertainment District
Planning and Development Director Jarratt reviewed the following staff report with Council:
February 25, 2010

To:


Mayor & City Council Members

From:

Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning and Development Director

Reference:

Acceptance of Streets in the Carolina Crossroads Music and




Entertainment District

Background
Roanoke Rapids Entertainment, LLC developed streets in the Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District over recent years as part of the development of the Roanoke Rapids Theatre and surrounding property.  The streets to be accepted include Carolina Crossroads Parkway from NC 125 to the intersection with Wallace Fork Road totaling approximately .92 miles.  In addition, the City will be accepting the entire length of Wallace Fork Road from the roundabout of Carolina Crossroads Parkway and the new Wallace Fork Road as it ties into the existing Wallace Fork Road until its intersection with Aurelian Springs Road totaling approximately 1.16 miles.  The hatched area on the attached plats highlights the areas to be accepted.

These roads were constructed to City standards and all improvements have been found acceptable for dedication.  Once accepted, the mileage for these streets will be eligible for Powell Bill funds starting July 1, 2010.
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Staff Recommendation
Staff recommends City Council adopt a resolution to accept the dedication of the streets in the Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District.
Councilman Ferebee asked how much these streets would add to the Powell Bill Funds we receive.

Ms. Jarratt stated we will not know the exact amount until we receive the check in October, but based on the previous amounts received, it will probably be around $10,000.

Mayor  Doughtie pointed out that Public Works Director Parnell explained at the work session that these streets were built to City standards and would not require a lot of maintenance at this time.  He also pointed out that having these streets will give us control over the area as far as ingress and egress is concerned.

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:
Resolution Accepting Streets in
Carolina Crossroads Music & Entertainment District

Whereas, the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina is a municipal corporation organized under the laws of the State of North Carolina; and

Whereas, the City is interested in maintaining a safe and effective road and transportation system; and


Whereas, Roanoke Rapids Entertainment, LLC offered the dedication of these streets for public use on a plat dated November 20, 2006 entitled Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District Section Two, Phase One recorded in Plat Cabinet 6 Slide 152-1 in the Halifax County Courthouse, a plat dated April 26, 2006 entitled Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District Phase 1 recorded in Plat Cabinet 6 Slide 143-0, and a plat dated March 11, 2009 entitled Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District Phase One recorded in book 2009 page 84-85 in the Halifax County Courthouse; and

Whereas, the City is interested in accepting these streets which were built to City standards; and


Whereas, the streets to be accepted by the City include Carolina Crossroads Parkway and Wallace Fork Road;


Now, therefore be it resolved that the Roanoke Rapids City Council accepts the following streets in the Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District as outlined on a plat dated 
November 20, 2006 entitled Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District Section Two, Phase One recorded in Plat Cabinet 6 Slide 152-1 in the Halifax County Courthouse, a plat dated April 26, 2006 entitled Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District Phase 1 recorded in Plat Cabinet 6 Slide 143-0, and a plat dated March 11, 2009 entitled Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District Phase One recorded in book 2009 page 84-85 in the Halifax County Courthouse:
· The entire length of Carolina Crossroads Parkway from NC 125 to the intersection with Wallace Fork Road totaling approximately .92 miles.
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· The entire length of Wallace Fork Road from the roundabout of Carolina Crossroads Parkway and the new Wallace Fork Road as it ties into the existing Wallace Fork Road until its intersection with Aurelian Springs Road totaling approximately 1.16 miles.


Adopted this the 9th day of March, 2010.







_______________________________________________









Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

_____________________________________

   Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Resolution Approving Agreement between RABA and the City to Hire a Main Street Manager as a Temporary City Employee
City Manager Sabiston stated this item was reviewed at the work session last week and the changes referenced by Councilman Bobbitt to include uptown in the agreement—to clarify that this includes both the uptown and downtown areas—

have been made.  He stated he also spoke with RABA and they have agreed to pay up to 60 days in advance.  City Manager Sabiston pointed out that this position will be a temporary employee under our City Code that will work less than a year with no guaranteed benefits.  He stated any benefits would be paid for by RABA including health benefits through the City’s policy.  He also pointed out that this employee will be terminable at will.  City Manager Sabiston stated the idea is to help get this Main Street Program started.
In response to an audience member requesting to speak, Mayor Doughtie explained that this is not a public hearing.  He stated in the future, if he or any citizen has a question about something on the agenda or has comments, there is an opportunity at the beginning of the meeting to sign up for public comment.

Mayor Doughtie thanked the City Manager for his diligence in providing all of the information City Council requested.  He stated he would also like to thank the RABA Board for their hard work.  He stated they have spent a lot of time and energy on this.  Mayor Doughtie stated he and the City Manager traveled with the RABA group to New Bern where we were awarded this Main Street designation by the Governor.  He stated other Mayors in attendance had a lot of positive things to say about what this program has done for their communities.  He stated this program opens up a great deal of opportunities for us.  Mayor Doughtie stated in years past, we had a somewhat similar program on a local level.  He stated this Main Street Program works on the State and National levels and being a part of this will provide us a wealth of resources to get guidance and money.  He stated this program, if endorsed by the City, can have a great influence on our uptown and downtown business districts.

Councilman Ferebee stated he has received a lot of calls about this issue and is sure other Council members have as well.  He stated being a Council member, he does keep all of those comments in the forefront of his mind in making decisions that are in the best interest of the City.  He stated he will keep those questions and comments in mind when making his vote.  Councilman Ferebee stated sometimes when we look at the processes, we cannot get everything that everyone wants but you look at trying to do what is best for the City.
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Councilman Liverman stated a group of people have come forward trying to make this City better.  He stated the City Manager has guided us through this and is of the opinion that this group needs our assistance to get started.  He stated RABA will have to go through some growing pains before they get going but they are trying to improve the City.  He stated instead of it dying a little, maybe they can help.  Councilman Liverman stated he has spent time in Dunn, North Carolina which received the Main Street designation several years ago.  He stated their theater is a growing performing arts theater while our theater is growing sweet gums and moss.
Motion was made by Councilman Liverman and seconded by Councilman Ferebee to adopt a resolution approving the agreement between RABA and the City to hire a Main Street Manager as a temporary City employee.

Upon being put to a vote, Councilman Liverman and Councilman Ferebee voted in favor of the motion.  Councilwoman Scarbrough, Councilman Bobbitt and Councilman Lawson voted against the motion.  Mayor Doughtie announced that the motion did not carry.

Approval of New Policy to Place “Public Comment” Portion of Regular Meeting at an Earlier Place on the Agenda
City Manager Sabiston stated this was discussed at the work session last week.  He stated changes have been proposed to Sections 5 and 6 of the “Rules and Procedures” to make the changes now and allow staff time to provide a formal ordinance amendment that would adopt into our City Code some of the minimum rules and procedures.  He stated these proposed changes move public comment to an earlier portion of the agenda and also provides the opportunity for citizens to sign up for public comment at the beginning of each regular meeting.  City Manager Sabiston pointed out that “unscheduled” public comment would be limited to three minutes but citizens will still be able to register under the old method by the 12:00 Noon deadline on the Thursday preceding the Tuesday meeting for the full five minutes.  He stated he believes this is a positive move.
Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve the proposed changes to Sections 5 and 6 of the Rules and Procedures of the Roanoke Rapids City Council to read as follows:
5.  
Public Address to the Council


City Council will allow public address at Regular Council meetings by either “scheduled” or 
“unscheduled” appearances.


Any individual or group wishing to make an “unscheduled” appearance to address the 
Council shall make the request to the City Clerk at the beginning of the meeting.  Public 
address shall be limited to three (3) minutes, unless an extension is granted by general 
consent of the Council.


Any individual or group wishing to make a “scheduled” appearance to address the Council 
shall make a request to the City Clerk by completing an application no later than 12:00 
Noon on the Thursday immediately preceding a Regular Meeting.  Public address shall be 
limited to five (5) minutes, unless an extension is granted by general consent of the 
Council.
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6.  
Order of Business

Items shall be placed on the agenda according to the Order of Business.  The Order of 
Business for each regular meeting shall be as follows:

Invocation


Adoption of Business Agenda


Special Recognitions


Public Comment


Approval of Council Minutes


City Council Appointments


Public Hearings


Old Business


New Business


City Manager’s Report


Other Business


Adjournment
City Manager’s Report
City Manager Sabiston stated his written bi-weekly report was included in Council’s agenda packet along with the monthly departmental reports.  He highlighted the following from that report:
· Finances:   February 2010 monthly revenues and expenses are attached as part of the monthly report by the Finance Department.  Year-to-date revenues are $11,442,739 (77.6% of budgeted revenues) (Month’s Revenue - $1,307,182) and YTD expenses are $7,587,429 (59.4% of budgeted expenses) (Month’s Expenses - $856,815) (Month’s Transfers - $79,661).  The Sales and Use Tax receipts year-to-date are $1,022,485(-10.58% from this time last year) (Monthly Collection - $143,131).  Total revenues exceed expenditures by $2,568,721 as of February 28, 2010 for FY 09/10.
· Budget Process:  Department Heads have submitted their budget requests and the Finance Director and I will meet individually with each Department Head to discuss their budget proposals.
· Golden LEAF/Main Street:  We have been working on this for a while and have combined our application with Halifax Horizons for a lower amount of $341,000.  We feel this is a good package and hopefully the Golden Leaf Board will make a decision at its early April Board meeting.
· Old Airport Property:  I have attended two meetings with representatives from Halifax County and the Airport Authority concerning the task of finally releasing the approximately 40 acres of land owned by the City at the Old Airport and the Council signing off on the final release of the remaining acreage owned by the County.  As you may know, the County has transferred approximately $1.2 million or more to the Airport Authority and new Airport facility as a requirement by the FAA to release the Old Airport property for new development.  Although this payment has occurred, the Old Airport has not been released by the FAA until certain documents are complete and the issue with the City’s 40 acres is resolved.  The question at this point of the process is what needs to be done to release the City’s portion and to finalize the County’s portion.  The appraised value for the City’s portion of the Old Airport is approximately $200,000.  We had a conference call with the FAA to find out the steps we need to take.  The County Attorney will be drafting a document for Council’s review that we will sign with the County.
· Transfer Station:  Staff is moving forward on this concept.  Soil tests have been completed but it will take about two weeks to get the results.  We had a good conversation with the LGC regarding this concept.
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· Roanoke Rapids Theatre:   The City has not received its lease payments for February or March.  We spoke with a representative from the company today and they are still saying they will make both payments by the end of this week.
Mayor Doughtie stated in the Public Works Department’s monthly report it mentioned that leaf season ended on February 26 but leaves would be picked up one time in the alleys.  He stated someone has called him about leaf collection and he needs to know what to tell them.  Mayor Doughtie asked if citizens would now be required to bag leaves for collection.
Public Works Director Parnell stated yes.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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        Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

APPROVED BY COUNCIL ACTION ON:  4/13/10
